

Written by Oliver Leicester
Edited by Piotr Kosik
Supervised by Cansu Macit Karaduman

This Food for Thought paper is a document that gives an initial reflection on the theme. The content is not reflecting the positions of the member states but consists of elements that can initiate and feed the discussions and analyses in the domain of the theme. All our studies are available on www.finabel.org

### **DIRECTOR'S EDITORIAL**

It is becoming difficult to analyse the 2022 conflict in Ukraine without also evaluating the political debate in Washington, D.C. This debate is becoming particularly relevant among 'America First' supporters who question the continued financial and military aid provided by the United States. Despite initial bipartisan support for aid packages, dissent has been growing, with critics arguing for fiscal caution rather than continued support.

This paper outlines the aims of the 'America First' foreign policy. The primary aim of 'America First' politicians is that US allies contribute their fair share to collective deterrence in NATO and internationally. This paper highlights that since 2022, many European allies have contributed more than their fair share of defence spending. 'America First' politicians also demand that the foreign policy focus on cost-effectiveness. Understanding the specifics of this term is critical to measuring the success of the US aid program to Ukraine. This paper has contended that supporting Ukraine aligns with US long-term interests, such as countering "Russian adventurism." Deterring Russian adventurism is more cost-effective for the US in the long term as it prevents an emboldened Russia from threatening NATO allies and interests.

In essence, the paper argues that the aid to Ukraine, despite initial bipartisan support, faces challenges due to fiscal concerns and shifting political priorities. It contends that supporting Ukraine is in the long-term interest of the US, given the strategic and financial implications of 'Russian adventurism' in Europe. The ongoing debate reflects broader ideological tensions within US foreign policy.

Mario Blokken

Director PSec

# **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

Director's Editorial	2
Abstract	4
Introduction	5
US Allies, a United Front NATO Members Increase Defence Spending Bilateral Aid to Ukraine	6 6 7
The European Union's "Watershed Moment" Financial Aid Military Aid	9 9 10
Cost Effectiveness? Aid to Ukraine: A long-term investment?	11 12
The Policies of Successive Presidential Administrations Transition to Loans Biden	14 14 15
Conclusion	18
References	19

### **ABSTRACT**

Ukraine is facing a new challenge in the conflict, which has been continuing since Russia invaded at the start of 2022. The source of international aid they have relied on has been losing political support among some of Ukraine's allies. Most notable among these allies is the United States, which has contributed most extensively in bilateral terms to Ukraine's war effort in military equipment and financial support. This paper assesses the US' waning support for providing aid to Ukraine in the context of President Trump's 'America First' foreign policy.

The 'America First' foreign policy is notable

for demanding cost-effectiveness in the US strategic interests. Its adherents expect the US allies to contribute a fair share to the collective security interests. The 'America First' foreign policy also refocuses the US' support for causes that more directly affect the US's strategic interests. However, since 2022, the US allies have significantly increased their contributions to collective defence and provided substantial bilateral contributions to Ukraine. Such a development undermines many of the criticisms of 'America First' supporters. However, this school of thought is increasing in relevance and political support.

### INTRODUCTION

Since the Russian invasion of Ukraine in 2022, Ukraine has received billions of USD in financial, military and humanitarian aid. The US has provided Ukraine with the most extensive bilateral aid package, allowing it to halt Russia's invasion. However, many politicians within Washington who subscribe to the 'America First' foreign policy principles are critical of the US's continued aid supply to Ukraine. 'America First' supporters have historically been critical of the US allies for not contributing their "fair share" (Nelson, 2018, para. 2). Furthermore, these supporters have historically critiqued the US aid contributions to allies as being cost-ineffective. This paper will analyse how the conflict in Ukraine may have challenged some of these criticisms and their increasing popularity in Washington.

The US has been supplying aid to Ukraine ever since the 2014 Russian annexation of Crimea (The White House, 2014). However, the US aid supply to Ukraine vastly grew over the months following the full-scale Russian invasion (Arabia & Bowen, 2023, p. 1). In March 2022, the US supplied just \$700.000 worth of military aid to Ukraine through grants and loans (Pallaro & Parlapiano, 2022). In May 2022, Biden signed an aid package worth \$40 billion for Ukraine (Snell, 2022). Such a move demonstrated to the US allies globally, but especially in Europe, that it would financially support Ukraine against Russia's invasion. As a result, many US allies in Europe and elsewhere similarly contributed billions of USD to support Ukraine. However, as of September 2023, the continued funding for Ukraine is a contentious subject in Washington. A particularly apparent showcase of that fact was the blocking of the Biden Administration's budget by the supporters of an 'America First' foreign policy. As a result, the following implemented emergency budget prioritised domestic spending over the continued supply of aid to Ukraine (Mascaro et al., 2023). There will not be a discontinuation of the already pledged aid supplies, but the future of the US commitment is undoubtedly of concern for NATO allies and Ukraine (Murphy, 2023).

Support for Biden's aid package initially saw significant bipartisan support (Snell, 2022). However, there have been warning signs since 2022 of growing dissent among 'America First' supporters. Due to objections from some Republican politicians, such as Senator Rand Paul, a vote in the Senate to provide aid to Ukraine was delayed (Snell, 2022). Senator Paul's main criticism towards Biden's aid package admitted sympathy for the Ukrainian cause but argued that the package size was fiscally irresponsible (Snell, 2022). Financial responsibility is central to an 'America First' foreign policy (Ferrarello, 2017, p.1). Senator Paul suggested that the aid package be paid for with the existing military budget without further burdening taxpayers (Snell, 2023). He went on to suggest that "(heaven forbid), Congress would loan the money to Ukraine" (Snell, 2023 para.8). Senator Paul's criticism of the aid package reflects the 'America First' principle, in which US foreign policy must

more directly reflect its citizens' interests (Ferrarello, 2017, p.1). Thus, Senator Paul is making a financial argument to criticise the aid package the US is supplying Ukraine (Snell,

2022; Rubin, 2022; Ferrarello, 2017). However, this paper will explore how supporting Ukraine is in the US's financial and strategic long-term interests.

# **US ALLIES, A UNITED FRONT**

# NATO Members Increase Defence Spending

Since Russia invaded Ukraine in February 2022, most members of NATO have vastly increased their military spending. In 2006, NATO Defence Ministers agreed to set the target of spending 2% of their Gross Domestic Product on their militaries (NATO, 2023a). In 2014, only the US, the United Kingdom and Greece met this minimum target (UK Parliament, 2022). Such a situation occurred due to a few military conflicts directly affecting European states since introducing the 2% target. Meeting the 2% target had lost significant political support within NATO member states. Therefore, it was no longer a priority for politicians (Dowdy, 2017). The 2% target has thus become an indicator of each member's political will to contribute to independent and collective defence objectives (NATO, 2023a).

There is a remarkable difference when comparing NATO members' defence spending before and after Russia's invasion of Ukraine. In 2022, nine NATO member states met the 2% target, six more than in 2014 (UK Par liament, 2022). The majority of the new six members are Baltic and Eastern European

states, reflecting that meeting the target depends on political support for military spending. While only nine NATO states currently meet the 2% target, this should not diminish the considerable spending increases across many NATO member states. Indeed, seven states have pledged to meet the 2% target over the coming decade (UK Parliament 2022). Germany, the wealthiest country in Europe, pledged to spend more than \$100 billion to modernise its military (Thiessen, 2023, para. 8). Such a move would mark the most significant increase in military spending since the Second World War.

Increased military spending across NATO member states is crucial for the organisation, especially since the wealthiest and most powerful states would participate in it. Further promisingly, some states moved to exceed their commitment to 2% military spending. For instance, Poland has increased their spending to 3%, while Romania and the Baltics have pledged to spend 2.5% (UK Parliament, 2022). This trend represents a significant shift towards the objectives of collective defence by almost all of NATO's members.

Supporters of the 'America First' foreign policy will likely view such a development as a significant victory. A prominent argument

made by President Trump and other 'isolationists' was that NATO member states were not paying their fair share towards the collective defence of the organisation (Nelson, 2018, para. 2). In 2018, ahead of a NATO summit, Trump announced, "the US is spending far more on NATO than any other country", further stating that "this is not fair, nor is it acceptable" (Nelson, 2018, para, 2). on the Trump administration often criticised NATO members which were not meeting their commitments, including the more influential ones within the organisation (Rose & Shirbon, 2019, para. 5). In 2019, Trump clashed with the French President, Macron, questioning whether the US should defend countries which were "delinquent" on their military spending (Rose & Shirbon, 2019, para. 5). During the Trump Administration, some member states of NATO increased their military spending (Dowdy, 2017), which may have been in response to Trump's criticism and warnings. However, since the war in Ukraine, military spending among member states has increased (Thiessen, 2023, p. 4). Clearly, since the invasion of Ukraine, NATO has seen a resurgence in political and material support through military spending increases across its member states. Moreover, significant US commitment to provide aid to Ukraine further demonstrates its intention to safeguard European NATO allies from potential Russian aggression. Following the leadership of more influential NATO states, like the US, the political support among NATO states for bigger defence budgets and aid to Ukraine has vastly increased. By committing to a significant spending increase, the US has bolstered NATO's strength through solidarity.

Therefore, when considering the criticisms of 'America First' supporters, NATO members are now doing their "fair share" to provide collective security within the organisation (Nelson, 2018, para. 2). Finally, by taking on a leadership role in the context of Ukraine, the US has more successfully encouraged NATO spending (Arabia & Bowen, 2023, p. 1), in comparison with the Trump administration's threats to withdraw military support from allies (Rose & Shirbon, 2019, para. 5).

### Bilateral Aid to Ukraine

As previously referred, the US provided Ukraine's largest aid package, approximately \$70 billion in May 2023 (Statista, 2023; Arabia, 2023). This support has been the cause of concern for some US politicians, especially when evaluating its cost-effectiveness (Rubin, 2022; Snell, 2022). For 'America First' supporters, aid burden needs to be fairly distributed among allies, which would make aid cost-ineffective. Trump raised similar concerns, insisting on NATO members contributing their "fair share" (Nelson, 2018, para. 2). However, since the outbreak of the conflict in Ukraine, NATO members have contributed more than their "fair share" to common defence (Nelson, 2018, para. 2).

As of 31 May 2023, the UK and Germany provided more than \$10 billion to Ukraine (Statista b, 2023). Most of this amount was in the form of military equipment, yet the UK provided an additional \$3.9 billion in financial aid, while Germany provided \$1.9 billion in humanitarian aid. Furthermore, Japan provided \$6.6 billion in aid, of which the majority was financial and humanitarian.

Canada also provided \$5.3 billion in financial and military aid to Ukraine. Poland and the Netherlands provided similar amounts, between \$4 and \$4.3 billion each. Both countries offered their support primarily through military aid, yet they also provided some form of humanitarian and financial assistance. A further 30 countries provided aid in some form to Ukraine, the majority of which were European states. However, South Korea, Taiwan, Australia and New Zealand were also among the contributing countries.

These are significant sums of aid provided to Ukraine. Moreover, the cost of processing and hosting Ukrainian refugees has undoubtedly made a noticeable difference in the global measure of Global Development Assistance. The OECD recorded a rise from \$186 to \$204 billion between 2021 and 2022 (OECD, 2023), a 13.6% increase in real terms. Such an increase will only have grown since the conduct of this study. Those developments demonstrate the size of the international effort to support the Ukrainian government and its citizens. Furthermore, a particularly noticeable factor is the large portion of the humanitarian aid not being conducted by the US. Due to practical reasons, Europe is the location of most donor countries that process and host. Germany has thus far accepted over one million refugees from Ukraine, while Poland has accepted 965,000 (Statista c, 2023). States bordering Ukraine, such as Czechia, Slovakia and Moldova, as well as Western European countries like the UK, Spain and Italy, have all accepted over 100,000 refugees each (Statista c 2023). Providing this type of aid would only be possible with a coordinated and united European effort. Those developments further demonstrate the importance of providing Ukraine with a wide range of aid. Better-equipped states like the US specialised in military equipment and financial support to Ukraine (Statista b, 2023), whereas smaller European states brought humanitarian relief. Although the US has provided the most aid in absolute terms, the collaborative efforts of its allies bolstered its effectiveness.

Finally, while the US has donated the most in absolute terms, many countries have provided more aid as a percentage of their gross domestic product (GDP). The US's aid commitments comprise only around 0.33% of its GDP (Statista a, 2023). Therefore, they are only the 12th highest contributor to aid when measured as a proportion of GDP. The three states donating the most as a proportion of GDP are the Baltic states (Hartwell et al., 2022). Estonia contributed the highest proportion of their GDP, which amounted to 1.25%, with Latvia and Lithuania just behind at 1.09% and 0.95% (Statista a, 2023). The drain on those countries' budgets is thus much more extensive. Moreover, Estonia donated almost 40% of its military budget to Ukraine in 2022 (Hartwell et al., 2022, p.9). The Baltics and Ukraine were former Republics of the Soviet Union, which explains the Baltic states' affinity with the Ukrainian cause (Hartwell et al., 2022, p. 9). The other nine states contributing a higher GDP proportion to Ukraine than the US are European allies bordering Ukraine, such as Poland and Slovakia. Even though these states were not part of the former Soviet Union, they were still forced behind the 'Iron Curtain' during the Cold War. Thus, a similar parallel may occur here due to the shared anti-Russian feelings in the region.

Having examined the aid donated to Ukraine as a proportion of GDP, it is clear that many US allies contribute a "fair" amount to Ukraine (Nelson, 2018, para. 2). As previously explored in this chapter, some American politicians are concerned that the US is over spending on supporting Ukraine compared to

the international community (Rubin, 2022). This analysis showcased that although the US is the largest overall net contributor to Ukraine, many of its allies donate a similar or higher proportion of their GDP. These allies are thus clearly as committed to supporting Ukraine as the US, which they demonstrated financially.

# THE EUROPEAN UNION'S "WATERSHED MOMENT"

#### Financial Aid

After the US, the second highest contributor to Ukraine are collectively the institutions of the European Union. This occurrence is particularly notable considering the size of the contributions, Ukraine's lack of EU membership and military equipment encompassing parts of the aid package. Many have described such a development as a "watershed moment" for the EU's foreign policy (International Crisis Group Podcast, 2022; Baume & Barigazzi, 2022). This section will explore the EU's new role in European security and how this relates to NATO and the US. It will be noteworthy to explore whether the EU's new leadership role conflicts with the principles of the 'America First' adherents, specifically regarding those US politicians concerned about its spending in Ukraine.

On the 31 May 2023, European Institutions had bilaterally contributed €35 billion to Ukraine (Statista b, 2023). Other than the US, this is more than three times the UK's and Germany's contributions, which are next best. The lion's share of this, €27.5 billion,

was in financial aid to Ukraine. Surprisingly, over €5 billion of this aid was in the form of military assistance. It is worth considering not just short-term aid contributions but also long-term "total contributions" (Trebesch, 2023, para. 1). The "total contributions" of EU institutions and its member states are now twice as large as the US aid commitment to Ukraine (Trebesch, 2023, para. 1). This considers promised aid to Ukraine in the form of multi-year packages between 2023 and 2027, such as the new "Ukraine Facility" (Trebesch, 2023, para. 2). The Ukraine Facility, confirmed in the EU's summer budget, announced a further €50 billion to Ukraine. By 2027, the EU will have contributed over €130 billion to Ukraine (Trebesch, 2023, para. 1). This pledge further demonstrates that the European commitments match and exceed the US ones. This fact further undermines the narrative of the 'America First' supporters that the US is overspending on its support for Ukraine and that US allies are not contributing their fair share (Rubin, 2022; Snell, 2022; Nelson, 2018, para. 2).

The EU is financially interested in providing

this aid to Ukraine to stabilise the economic pressure on European Union members. The Euro Zone experienced an increase in inflation from 0.3% in 2020 to 8.4% in 2022, according to the European Central Bank (Arce et al., 2023). Two-thirds of this inflation is due to significant price increases in the energy and food sectors (Arce et al., 2023). The war in Ukraine halted an ample supply of these goods to European states, further driving up prices and leading to inflation (Arce et al., 2023). Providing financial aid to Ukraine will be essential for its reconstruction after the conflict, an objective already discussed by institutions of the European Union and its member states. The World Bank estimated that Ukraine will need over \$400 billion to rebuild in full (Tamma, 2023). This enormous figure far exceeds the current amount pledged to Ukraine over the coming years. However, the main focus of the financial aid provided by EU institutions will be to restart Ukraine's key industries, such as the export of goods. The goal of such actions will be to stabilise the price of these goods and reduce the inflationary pressure on European economies. In this perspective, EU institutions and member states act not merely from kind-heartedness but rather in self-interest. Such a characteristic could lend credibility to the critiques of 'America First' politicians who feel that the US supplying aid to Ukraine is no longer in their financial interests (Rubin, 2022).

It is worth noting that the EU has tied the aid provided to Ukraine to specific objectives and targets. These conditions include anti-corruption laws and structural reforms aligning Ukraine with EU standards (Tamma, 2023). Tamma (2023) notes that such an alignment

fits into the context of Ukraine's bid for EU accession. Tamma's analysis suggests that the EU may also seek Ukraine's economic and political integration into the bloc by supporting the Ukrainian reconstruction effort. On 22 June 2022, the European Council endorsed the Commission's Opinion to grant "Candidate Status" to Ukraine (EUEA, 2022). Of course, it has not been possible to predict whether their application will succeed as Ukraine must first overcome many financial and political obstacles.

Moreover, this potential enlargement necessitates a consideration of the security challenges of accepting a member state currently involved in an international conflict. Whether Ukraine's ascension to the Union will be accepted is beyond the scope of this paper, although Tamma's (2023) analysis is worthy of consideration. If Tamma's (2023) assessment is correct, then the aid that Ukraine receives from the EU compared to the US should be reanalysed. Politicians adhering to the 'America First' ideology may favour the EU paying the aid costs towards Ukraine but be sceptical of the associated political integration. Indeed, Rubin (2022) notes that many 'America First' supporters who "whined" that allies did not shoulder their obligations are now "peeved" that Europe is leading. The US still needs to attach equivalent political conditions on the aid given to Ukraine. If Tamma's (2023) analysis proves to be correct over the coming years, then this may be another point of contention for 'America First' supporters.

# Military Aid

For the first time, the EU will "finance the

purchase and delivery of weapons and other equipment for a country under attack" (Baume & Barigazzi, 2022). The President of the European Commission, Ursula von der Leyen, described this as a "watershed moment" (Baume & Barigazzi, 2022). Such a donation is particularly notable as Ukraine is not an EU member state. It also demonstrates that both parties have a significant mutual interest in defending Ukraine from invasion. For the EU, as previously discussed, this interest is in part based on financial reasons, but there are also strong political and strategic motivations to it.

These funds were made possible by the European Peace Facility. This initiative is an "off-budget instrument" to allow the EU to act as a "global security provider" (European Commission, 2023). Undertaking such a new role is a significant development in the EU's foreign policy. The EU will use this instrument to provide military equipment to increase their partners' security and defence capacity (European Commission, 2023). The European Union External Action website describes Ukraine as a "priority partner". Furthermore, as previously discussed, since June

2022, Ukraine has had "Candidate Status" as an EU member state (EUEA, 2022). Therefore, the European Peace Facility (EPF) has a legal basis to provide this military assistance to Ukraine as a partner.

The EPF will only release funds if respect for human rights and compliance with international humanitarian law can be guaranteed (European Commission, 2023). This criterion is one of the main reasons the EPF has been used to support Ukraine's defence against Russia. Furthermore, the proximity of the conflict to the EU's borders has severe strategic implications for the EU. Multiple EU member states share a border with Ukraine, raising the conflict's profile for Eastern EU member states. For these states, there may exist anxieties that violence from the conflict could spill over from Ukraine. Indeed, earlier this year, on the Polish border with Ukraine, Polish civilians were killed by a projectile from a Ukrainian anti-air missile system (Charlish, 2023). It is easy to understand why the EU Eastern border.

By arming the Ukrainian Armed Forces with military equipment, the army will be able

# **COST EFFECTIVENESS?**

A 60% majority of Republicans favour supporting Ukraine until Russia is defeated, according to a Harvard CAPS-Harris poll conducted in March (Thiessen, 2023, p. 2). However, support within the Republican party is softening, as the percentage of Republicans who believe the US is providing too

much aid increased from 9% to 40% (Thiessen, 2023, p. 2). As previously explored, overspending on aid to allies was a dominant concern of the 'America First' foreign policy pursued by Trump's administration. Of course, achieving a cost-effective foreign policy is a goal of any presidential administra-

tion, so seeking cost-effectiveness alone is not a defining feature of an 'America First' foreign policy. However, supporting Ukraine from the Russian invasion has been far more central to the US interests since the end of the Cold War and perhaps the formation of NATO. Ukraine is a partner state of NATO (NATO b, 2023), and it borders multiple NATO member states. Therefore, supporting Ukrainian defence against Russian invasion is an objective which transcends the need for a fiscally prudent foreign policy. With this in mind, this chapter will explore the two reasons why the US aid program has been cost-effective for its goals. Firstly, the cost of a drawn-out war has been far more costly for Russia in the long term than the US. Secondly, the cost of non-interference would have been far more harmful to the US in the long run.

# Aid to Ukraine: A long-term investment?

From an international strategic perspective, the US and their allies save money by confronting Russia now rather than later. Following the 2014 annexation of Crimea, Russia's foreign policy has been increasingly assertive. Academics have described this as "Russian adventurism" (Williams, 2020; Thiessen, 2023, para. 5). Examples of Russian adventurism include interference in the 2016 US elections. support for Assad's regime in Syria and issuing bounties on US soldiers for the Taliban (Williams, 2020, para. 4). Furthermore, multiple assassinations took place across European states against Russian dissidents, linked with the Russian Government (Pelley, 2022). Successive Presidential administrations have taken positions on "Russian adventurism" with varying degrees of success (Macdonald, 2018, p. 405). Prior to the invasion of Ukraine in 2022, US and UK intelligence services warned the international community that Russia was building up their forces on Ukraine's border (Sabbagh, 2022). Despite these warnings from Ukraine's allies, Putin and Russian decision-makers felt emboldened enough to launch an invasion. Separating this event from the many other affairs that comprise the so-called "Russian adventurism" (Thiessen, 2023; Williams, 2022) is hard. The strategies the US and its allies employed to address "Russian adventurism" were unsuccessful in deterring the invasion. Thiessen (2023) argues that without a united response in opposition to Russia's invasion of Ukraine, "Russian adventurism" will only continue to cause expensive foreign policy issues for the US.

Thiessen (2023, para. 5) argues that by "decimating the Russian military threat", it will reduce the overall financial amount which the US will spend defending Europe whilst not risking the lives of American soldiers. Russia has suffered more combat deaths in Ukraine than in all of the wars since WW2 combined (Thiessen, 2023, para. 5). Its military has lost over 2000 tanks, half of its operational fleet, as well as "thousands of other pieces of military equipment, including combat aircraft, combat vehicles, unmanned aerial vehicles, radar and antiaircraft systems, and at least 18 Navy ships" (Thiessen, 2023, para. 5). The British Defence Ministry estimates that 97% of the Russian army is committed to Ukraine (FitzGerald, 2023; Thiessen, 2023, para. 5). It will take years or likely decades for the Russian military to recover its losses since the start of the invasion. Furthermore, the support offered to Ukraine since the invasion may serve as a warning to future "Russian adventurism in Europe". By making these financial sacrifices, the US and NATO allies may save themselves far more resources over the coming decades. This reasoning extends further than



the conflict in Ukraine and "Russian adventurism" in Europe. As a result of the war in Ukraine, Russia has been "forced to reduce its presence in Syria" (Thiessen, 2023 para. 5). Of course, 97% of Russia's military has been dedicated now to fighting in Ukraine, demanding the redeployment of "critical military hardware" to this conflict (FitzGerald, 2023; Thiessen, 2023 para. 5). Forcing Russia to shrink its global military footprint, it will also have to re-evaluate its international objectives. US politicians would welcome this development as they could manoeuvre other global strategic challenges without effective Russian opposition. This development is certainly of note in the Arctic and Pacific regions, where Russia and the US have competed for strategic advantage (Thiessen, 2023, para. 5). Thiessen (2023, para. 5) even argues that as Russia recover from the costs of invasion, the US economy may supplant Russia's share of the European energy markets, in addition to bolstering its position as a leading trade and investment partner.

From another perspective, the current US decision to neglect aid supplies could cost it enormously in the long run. If Ukraine could not defend itself from invasion. Russia would likely have taken over vast areas of its territory or even dominated the entire country. Such a situation would be problematic for NATO due to further encouraging 'Russian adventurism'. An emboldened Russia could then decide on expansion into the territories of other former Soviet republics, which are current NATO members bordering Ukraine and Belarus (Lowry, 2022). In such a situation, NATO would need defence spending increases in its Eastern members far exceeding their current expanded budgets. This scenario would be expensive for individual NATO member states but also the US, potentially having to burden some of this load (Lowry, 2022; Thiessen, 2023, para. 5). Thiessen (2023, para. 5) suggests that this would require the deployment of more US troops to Europe, massive increases in US defence spending whilst attempting to defend their interests globally from another revanchist power like China. However, by avoiding this scenario, the US saves much more financially and strategically in the long run.

Having analysed the problems caused by "Russian adventurism", both financial and strategic, this section displayed that ignoring this issue now will not support the US' long-term objectives. 'Some US politicians supporting the 'America First' foreign policy have criticised the spending on aid to Ukraine as being too expensive and unnecessary for

the US (Thiessen, 2023; Snell, 2022). Indeed, the US has contributed vast sums of aid to Ukraine, especially military equipment. However, by supporting Ukraine from invasion, the US has weakened Russia's military significantly, potentially even over the coming decades. Such actions will thus likely save US finances from opposing further "Russian adventurism" over the coming years, allowing them a strategic advantage over Russia in other regions. Furthermore, by funding the defence of Ukraine, the US has maintained a buffer between Russia and NATO member states bordering Ukraine. Such a development may save significant amounts of future spend-

ing, possibly directed toward strengthening NATO member states on the organisation's Eastern flank (Lowry, 2022). In this perspective, the US and its allies have saved a lot of future resources by providing aid in the short term. Considering this perspective makes the aid programme to Ukraine essentially cost-effective, contrary many US politicians criticising it as too expensive and unnecessary (Stokes, 2021; Rubin, 2022).

# THE POLICIES OF SUCCESSIVE PRESIDENTIAL ADMINISTRATIONS

This paper well documented Senator Rand Paul's criticism of the US \$40 billion aid package to Ukraine (Snell, 2022). Senator Paul argued that the aid package was not fiscally responsible as the money would either be sourced from the existing US military budget or financed by charging higher taxes for Americans (Snell, 2022). He further stated - "Heaven forbid, Congress would loan the money to Ukraine" (Snell, 2022, para. 8). Indeed, loans have become an increasingly large portion of the aid the US supplies to Ukraine. It is worth exploring whether this is an effective solution to supporting Ukraine while saving US taxpayers money. This section will discuss how the US employs aid in the form of loans. It will further continue with outlining the approach of the Trump and Biden administrations to this tool.

#### Transition to Loans

Understanding the different structures of conventional US aid to Ukraine compared to its other allies is essential to this topic. The primary US tool to provide military aid to allies is the Foreign Military Financing (FMF) program. According to the Defence Security Cooperation Agency website, "FMF enables partner nations to purchase U.S. defence articles, services and training through either Foreign Military Sales or direct commercial grants for some countries" (Defence Security Cooperation Agency, 2023 para. 1). FMF is a source of financing based on either a grant or direct loan basis (Defence Security Coopera tion Agency, 2023 para. 1). This characteristic allows US allies to access military equipment directly from US companies either through a

repayable scheme or a non-repayable scheme. US Department of State (2009) has stated the key objectives of the FMF. These objectives include improving the military capabilities of key friendly countries to contribute to crisis response operations, such as peacekeeping and humanitarian crises (USDOS, 2009 para 2). Furthermore, supporting democratically elected governments that share values similar to those of the United States for democracy, human rights, and regional stability is one of the goals (USDOS, 2009 para 2). However, perhaps of most significance to Ukraine is assisting the militaries of friendly countries and allies to procure U.S. defence articles and ser vices that strengthen legitimate self-defence capabilities and security needs (USDOS, 2009). These objectives align with the US decision to support Ukraine in defending itself from Russian invasion. Therefore, Ukraine has a legal basis for receiving a large share of FMF, predominantly through grants.

### Trump

The Trump administration has re-evaluated the FMF scheme for cost-effectiveness, specifically providing grants to countries that met the criteria for FMF support (Stokes, 2021, p. 5). President Trump's administration sought to phase out the use of grants under the FMF scheme and replace them with loans (Stokes, 2021, p. 4). Indeed, the Trump administration's skinny budget for the programme, released in March 2017, incorporated this transition to loans. Thus, the executive stated its intention to reduce costs to the taxpayer and allow recipients to purchase more American-made weaponry with US assistance on

a repayable basis (Hurley, 2017 para 1; Ferrarello, 2017, p.1). Then, in 2020, the Trump administration included caveats in the transition from grants to loans. Those caveats allowed for Egypt and Israel to continue receiving FMF grants, "while other FMF partners would receive either a blend of grants and loans or nothing at all" (Stokes, 2021, p.4). Political concerns - such as prioritising taxpayer money, deciding which partners need the most support and the ethics of saddling poorer reliant countries with debt, - underpin this change. However, such a transition also created some international strategic concerns, as reliant partners may instead seek military equipment from Russia or China (Stokes, 2021, p.5). Such a situation could decrease the domestic production of the US military-industrial complex and drive former allies to their strategic rivals. For 'America First' politicians, this solution was favourable as it is fiscally prudent, saving taxpayer money and only supporting powerful partners with grants (Ferrarello, 2017, p. 1). Furthermore, this relationship balanced fiscal prudence against maintaining the international US system of alliances.

and only supporting powerful partners with grants (Ferrarello, 2017, p. 1). Furthermore, this relationship balanced fiscal prudence against maintaining the international US system of alliances.

### Biden

The Biden administration took a different position from the Trump administration whilst maintaining some of its predecessor's policies. Interestingly, the Biden administration has yet to entirely halt the transition to loans made by the Trump administration.

Quantifying the exact proportion of aid provided to Ukraine exclusively through loans meets some difficulties. Most aid packages from the FMF scheme are bundles of grants and loans (USAID, 2023). 6% of Ukraine's total aid has been in grants and loans under the FMF scheme, around \$4.7 billion in September 2023 (Masters & Merrow, 2023). This figure represents around 10% of the military aid that the US has provided to Ukraine (Masters & Merrow, 2023). The other 90% comprises training, military equipment and other forms of support. Assuming that all of the 10% provided by FMF required repaying to the US at a later date, this is a small proportion compared to the overall size of the aid package received. However, this figure may be increasingly significant for Ukraine if the war continues on its current trajectory, requiring more aid from allies, increasingly supplied through loans. Furthermore, the state of Ukraine's post-war economy will heavily impact their ability to repay these loans.

The primary purpose of financial aid to Ukraine is to support and facilitate its postwar reconstruction (Becker et al., 2022, p. 7). Becker et al.'s (2022, p. 7) key principles for this reconstruction include putting Ukraine on a path to EU accession and establishing an EU-authorised agency to coordinate the reconstruction programme. Additionally, Ukraine must own its reconstruction programme, encouraging and facilitating foreign capital inflows. Finally, Becker highlights the importance of focusing aid on grants rather than loans (2022, p. 7). Prioritising these objectives would allow Ukraine's economy to

bounce back following the conflict while guaranteeing its lack of dependence on aid-providing states. The focus on grants rather than aid is significant, which Becker et al. (2022) highlight. A country "destroyed by war will be unlikely" to "repay additional debts in the short term" following the conflict (USAID, 2023; Becker et al., 2022, p. 7). Such an outcome will only increase the possibility of Ukraine facing a debt crisis in the future (Becker et al., 2022, p. 7), potentially requiring further grants or loans (Conahan, 1983). Therefore, it is essential to differentiate between financial costs concerning the effectiveness and efficiency of foreign aid (Olofsgard, 2022 para. 3). Proponents of supplying loans to Ukraine must decide whether the purpose of aid is a short-term fix to its dire situation or a means to help Ukraine's long-term reconstruction effort. It would be a political decision which is likely to split opinion. 'America First' proponents, such as Senator Paul, may reconsider the willingness to provide loans in this context if they will have to pay more money to a struggling Ukraine in the future. Becker et al. (2022, p. 7) point to the Marshall Plan as a postwar reconstruction model, which provided grants for 90% of disbursements. In contrast to this example, Olofsgard (2022, para. 6) cites the condition of the German economy after WWI as one of the risks of saddling a post-war country with high debt. In the long term, such a situation created more political and economic instability than if grants were provided instead of loans.

The Biden Administration has struggled with political disagreements over the nature of the US policy on foreign aid. At the start of the Russian invasion, support for significant

financial and military aid packages received bipartisan support (Snell, 2022). Such consensus even included many politicians who were otherwise supporters of the 'America First foreign' policy (Snell, 2022). However, this bipartisan support has shifted, with many Republicans again questioning the extent of the US involvement in Ukraine. Nevertheless, in September 2023, the Biden administration pledged a new class of missiles with longrange capability to Ukraine (Graham-Harrison, 2023).

At the end of September 2023, Republicans threatened to shut down Congress, rejecting the budget set forward by the Biden administration (Murphy et al., 2023). In order to avoid a shutdown, the White House dropped aid to Ukraine and increased federal disaster aid by \$16 billion instead (Mascaro et al., 2023). Of course, this money was not taken directly from a potential spending fund concerning Ukraine. However, 'America First' supporters largely viewed it as a win (Ferrarello, 2017, p. 1). This situation was due to the decrease in funding for international allies compared to the significantly increased funding for a domestic disaster budget (Ferrarel-

lo, 2017, p. 1). Support from 'America First' adherents has been central to this budgetary disagreement, with some politicians stating that merely funding Ukraine is already between "more than enough and way too much" (Murphy et al., 2023, para. 13). A Georgia representative was even quoted as saying that "Ukraine is not the 51st state" (Murphy et al., 2023, para. 14). As of the first week of October 2023, Biden has vowed that his administration will "get it done" when referring to providing aid to Ukraine (Freking, 2023, para. 11). However, European allies have expressed concern about the political turmoil in Washington (Freking, 2023). Josep Borrell, the European Union foreign policy chief, told reporters that he is not expecting Biden's vow to be the final word from Washington on aid to Ukraine (Freking, 2023). However, he highlighted that the threat of Russia has remained strong in the eyes of Europeans, who will act accordingly (Murphy, 2023; Freking, 2023). The message from Zelensky, criticising Washington decision-makers, has been similarly clear. In his daily address from Kyiv, he stated that "no one should be able to turn off Ukraine's resilience" (Murphy, 2023, para. 25).

# **CONCLUSION**

Decision-making regarding the conflict in Ukraine within Washington has become increasingly political. A particularly crucial point will be the number of political concessions won by 'America First' supporters regarding Ukraine. The concept of cost-effectiveness is a hurdle the Biden Administration may need to keep justifying to secure funding for Ukraine. This paper has highlighted that it is in the US's long-term strategic and financial interests to continue supporting Ukraine with aid packages. Further analysis also focused on

the significant contributions to Ukraine made by European allies. These contributions show far less political fatigue than in Washington, meaning that aid contributions to Ukraine will likely continue over the coming years. It will be worth observing how US decision-makers and 'America First' supporters react to the continuing US support for its allies. This continued assistance undermines a vital feature of the 'America First' foreign policy, as the US contributes disproportionately more than its allies to collective security objectives.

# **REFERENCES**

Arabia, C., & Bowen, A. (2023 5 October). US Security Assistance to Ukraine. Congressional Research Service. <a href="https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/IF/IF12040">https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/IF/IF12040</a>.

Arce, O., Koester, G., & Nickel, C., (2023). One year since Russia's invasion of Ukraine – the effects on euro area inflation. European Central Bank. <a href="https://www.ecb.europa.eu/press/blog/date/2023/html/ecb.blog20230224-3b75362af3.en.html">https://www.ecb.europa.eu/press/blog/date/2023/html/ecb.blog20230224-3b75362af3.en.html</a>.

Baume, M., & Barigazzi, J. (2022 24 February). EU agrees to give €500M in arms, aid to Ukrainian military in 'watershed' move. Politico. <a href="https://www.politico.eu/article/eu-ukraine-russia-funding-weapons-budget-military-aid/">https://www.politico.eu/article/eu-ukraine-russia-funding-weapons-budget-military-aid/</a>.

Becker, T., Eichengreen, B., Gorodnichenko, Y., Guriev, S., Johnson, S., Mylovanov, T., & Rogoff, K (2022 7 April) A Blueprint for the Reconstruction of Ukraine. CEPR Press. <a href="https://cepr.org/publications/books-and-reports/blueprint-reconstruction-ukraine">https://cepr.org/publications/books-and-reports/blueprint-reconstruction-ukraine</a>.

Bergmann, M. (2023 3 March). U.S. Security Assistance to Ukraine is Going to Get Complicated. War on the Rocks. <a href="https://warontherocks.com/2023/03/u-s-security-assistance-to-ukraine-is-going-to-get-complicated/">https://warontherocks.com/2023/03/u-s-security-assistance-to-ukraine-is-going-to-get-complicated/</a>.

Biden, J (2022 28 April). Remarks by President Biden on the Request to Congress for Additional. The WhiteHouse. <a href="https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/speeches-remarks/2022/04/28/remarks-by-president-biden-on-the-request-to-congress-for-additional-funding-to-support-ukraine/">https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/speeches-remarks/2022/04/28/remarks-by-president-biden-on-the-request-to-congress-for-additional-funding-to-support-ukraine/</a>

Borrell, J (2023 2 February). Munich Security Conference: Speech by High Representative/ Vice-President Josep Borrell on the European Security Architecture. European Union External Action. <a href="https://www.eeas.europa.eu/eeas/munich-security-conference-speech-high-representativevice-president-josep-borrell-european-security\_en">https://www.eeas.europa.eu/eeas/munich-security-conference-speech-high-representativevice-president-josep-borrell-european-security\_en</a>

Conahan, F. (1983 10 March). Statement of Frank C. Conahan Director International Division Before the Subcommittee on International Security and Scientific Affairs Committee on Foreign Affairs House of Representatives. <a href="https://www.gao.gov/assets/120766.pdf">https://www.gao.gov/assets/120766.pdf</a>.

Charlish, A (2023 26 September). Polish experts confirm missile that hit grain facility was Ukrainian – media. Reuters. https://www.reuters.com/world/europe/polish-experts-confirm-missile-that-hit-grain-facility-was-ukrainian-media-2023-09-26/.

Defence Security Cooperation Agency. (2023). Foreign Military Financing. <a href="https://www.dsca.mil/foreign-military-financing-fmf">https://www.dsca.mil/foreign-military-financing-fmf</a>.

Delegation of the European Union to Ukraine, 2023 (2023 19 February) Munich Security Conference: Speech by High Representative/Vice-President Josep Borrell on the European Security Architecture. EEAS. https://www.eeas.europa.eu/eeas/munich-security-conference-speech-high-representativevice-president-josep-borrell-european-security\_en?s=232/

Dowdy, J. (2017–29 November). More tooth, less tail: Getting beyond NATO's 2 percent rule. McKinsey & Company. <a href="https://www.mckinsey.com/industries/public-sector/our-insights/more-tooth-less-tail-getting-beyond-natos-2-percent-rule">https://www.mckinsey.com/industries/public-sector/our-insights/more-tooth-less-tail-getting-beyond-natos-2-percent-rule</a>.

European Commission (2023). European Peace Facility. <a href="https://fpi.ec.europa.eu/what-we-do/european-peace-facility\_en">https://fpi.ec.europa.eu/what-we-do/european-peace-facility\_en</a>.

European Union External Action. (2022). EU-Ukraine Relations Factsheet. <a href="https://www.eeas.europa.eu/eeas/eu-ukraine-relations-factsheet\_en">https://www.eeas.europa.eu/eeas/eu-ukraine-relations-factsheet\_en</a>.

Ferrarello, M (2017 27 July). What "America First" Means For US Foreign Aid. The Brookings Institution. <a href="https://www.brookings.edu/articles/what-america-first-means-for-us-foreign-aid/">https://www.brookings.edu/articles/what-america-first-means-for-us-foreign-aid/</a>

FitzGerald, J. (2022 14 February). Wallace: 97% of Russian army is in Ukraine. BBC. <a href="https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/live/world-europe-64634760">https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/live/world-europe-64634760</a>.

Freking, K., & Long, C. (2023 2 October). Biden says there's 'not much time' to keep aid flowing to Ukraine and Congress must 'stop the games'. Associated Press. Avaiable at: <a href="https://apnews.com/article/congress-ukraine-budget-security-assistance-799067491a1bba9671b4dfdf-491d0a8e">https://apnews.com/article/congress-ukraine-budget-security-assistance-799067491a1bba9671b4dfdf-491d0a8e</a>.

Graham-Harrison, E. (2023 23 September). US agrees to send long-range missiles to Ukraine in military boost for Kyiv. The Guardian. <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/world/2023/sep/23/us-agrees-to-send-long-range-missiles-atacms-to-ukraine-in-military-boost-for-kyiv#:~:text=Fired%20from%20a%20mobile%20launcher,and%20supply%20networks%2C%20including%20railways.">https://www.theguardian.com/world/2023/sep/23/us-agrees-to-send-long-range-missiles-atacms-to-ukraine-in-military-boost-for-kyiv#:~:text=Fired%20from%20a%20mobile%20launcher,and%20supply%20networks%2C%20including%20railways.</a>

Gopinath, G. (2023 31 March) IMF Executive Board Approves US\$15.6 Billion under a New Extended Fund Facility (EFF) Arrangement for Ukraine as part of a US\$115 Billion Overall Support Package. IMF. <a href="https://www.imf.org/en/News/Articles/2023/03/31/pr23101-ukraine-imf-executive-board-approves-usd-billion-new-eff-part-of-overall-support-package">https://www.imf.org/en/News/Articles/2023/03/31/pr23101-ukraine-imf-executive-board-approves-usd-billion-new-eff-part-of-overall-support-package</a>.

Hartwell, L., Rakštytė, A., Ryng, J., & Selga, E. K. (2022 December). Winter is Coming: The Baltics and the Russia-Ukraine War. London School of Economics. <a href="https://www.lse.ac.uk/ideas/Assets/Documents/reports/2022-12-05-BalticRussia-FINALweb.pdf">https://www.lse.ac.uk/ideas/Assets/Documents/reports/2022-12-05-BalticRussia-FINALweb.pdf</a>.

Hurley, J. (2017 30 May). Foreign Military Financing Program Loans: The Good, the Bad, and the Potentially Very Ugly. Centre for Global Development. <a href="https://www.cgdev.org/blog/foreign-military-financing-program-loans-good-bad-and-potentially-very-ugly">https://www.cgdev.org/blog/foreign-military-financing-program-loans-good-bad-and-potentially-very-ugly</a>.

Jobson, E., Musiol, L., & Famà, G. (2022 25 May). The Ukraine War: A Watershed Moment for EU Foreign Policy? International Crisis Group.: <a href="https://www.crisisgroup.org/europe-central-asia/ukraine-war-watershed-moment-eu-foreign-policy">https://www.crisisgroup.org/europe-central-asia/ukraine-war-watershed-moment-eu-foreign-policy</a>.

Lowry, R. (2022 19 May). Why Even America-First Conservatives Should Back Aid to Ukraine. Politico. <a href="https://www.politico.com/news/magazine/2022/05/19/america-first-conservatives-back-ukraine-aid-00033762">https://www.politico.com/news/magazine/2022/05/19/america-first-conservatives-back-ukraine-aid-00033762</a>.

Macdonald, P. K. (2018 19 September). America First? Explaining Continuity and Change in Trump's Foreign Policy. Political Science Quarterly, 133(3), 401–434. https://doi.org/10.1002/

### polg.12804

Mascar., L., Freking, K., & Groves. S. (2023 1 October). Government shutdown averted with little time to spare as Biden signs funding before midnight. Associated Press. <a href="https://apnews.com/article/government-shutdown-mccarthy-congress-republicans-732baaa19c91f981e492f-d0e6a76aba8">https://apnews.com/article/government-shutdown-mccarthy-congress-republicans-732baaa19c91f981e492f-d0e6a76aba8</a>.

Murphy, M., & Waterhouse, J. (2023 1 October). Biden vows to stand by Ukraine, despite budget fiasco. BBC. <a href="https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-us-canada-66977467">https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-us-canada-66977467</a>.

NATOa. (2023). Funding NATO. <a href="https://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/topics-67655.htm">https://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/topics-67655.htm</a>.

NATOb. (2023). NATO's Response to Russia's Invasion of Ukraine. <a href="https://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/topics\_192648.htm">https://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/topics\_192648.htm</a>.

Nelson, L (2018 9 July). Trump criticizes NATO members ahead of summit. Politico. <a href="https://www.politico.com/story/2018/07/09/trump-criticize-nato-summit-702296">https://www.politico.com/story/2018/07/09/trump-criticize-nato-summit-702296</a>.

OECD. (2023 12 April). Foreign aid surges due to spending on refugees and aid for Ukraine. Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development. <a href="https://www.oecd.org/newsroom/foreign-aid-surges-due-to-spending-on-refugees-and-aid-for-ukraine.htm">https://www.oecd.org/newsroom/foreign-aid-surges-due-to-spending-on-refugees-and-aid-for-ukraine.htm</a>.

Olofsgard, A. (2022 29 April). Financial Aid to Ukrainian Reconstruction: Loans Versus Grants. Free Network. <a href="https://freepolicybriefs.org/2022/04/29/ukraine-aid-loans-versus-grants/">https://freepolicybriefs.org/2022/04/29/ukraine-aid-loans-versus-grants/</a>.

Pallaro, B. & Parlapiano, A (2022 20 May). Four Ways to Understand the \$54 Billion in U.S. Spending on Ukraine. New York Times. <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2022/05/20/up-shot/ukraine-us-aid-size.html">https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2022/05/20/up-shot/ukraine-us-aid-size.html</a>

Pelley, S (2022 21 August) Bellingcat: The online investigators tracking alleged Russian war crimes in Ukraine. CBS News. https://www.cbsnews.com/news/bellingcat-russia-putin-ukraine-60-minutes-2022-08-21/#:~:text=Bellingcat%27s%20next%20big%20project%2C%20the,two%20suspects%20but%20nothing%20else.

Rose, M., & Shirbon, E. (2019 3 December). 'Very, very nasty': Trump Clashes With Macron Before NATO Summit. Reuters. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-nato-summit-idUSKB-N1Y7005.

Rubin, J. (2022 3 March). Ukraine buries "America First" for good, we hope. Washington Post. <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/2022/03/03/america-first-repudiated-ukraine/">https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/2022/03/03/america-first-repudiated-ukraine/</a>.

Sabbagh, D. (2022 24 February). US and UK intelligence warnings vindicated by Russian invasion, The Guardian. <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2022/feb/24/us-uk-intelligence-russian-invasion-ukraine">https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2022/feb/24/us-uk-intelligence-russian-invasion-ukraine</a>.

Sachs, J. (2018). A New Foreign Policy: Beyond American Exceptionalism. Columbia University Press.

Snell, K. (2022 21 May). Biden signs a \$40 billion aid package to help Ukraine fight off the Russian invasion. NPR.  $\frac{\text{https://www.npr.org/2022/05/10/1097883083/how-the-u-s-aid-to-ukraine-is-taking-shape}}{\text{https://www.npr.org/2022/05/10/1097883083/how-the-u-s-aid-to-ukraine-is-taking-shape}}.$  Statista a. (2023, July 18). Total bilateral aid commitments to Ukraine as a percentage of donor gross domestic product (GDP) between January 24, 2022, and May 31, 2023, by country. <a href="https://www.statista.com/statistics/1303450/bilateral-aid-to-ukraine-in-a-percent-of-donor-gdp/">https://www.statista.com/statistics/1303450/bilateral-aid-to-ukraine-in-a-percent-of-donor-gdp/</a>.

Statista b. (2023, May 31). Total bilateral aid commitments to Ukraine between January 24, 2022, and May 31, 2023, by type and country or organization. https://www.statista.com/statistics/1303432/total-bilateral-aid-to-ukraine/.

Statista c. (2023, September 14). Estimated number of refugees from Ukraine recorded in Europe and Asia since February 2022 as of September 12, 2023, by selected country. <a href="https://www.statista.com/statistics/1312584/ukrainian-refugees-by-country/">https://www.statista.com/statistics/1312584/ukrainian-refugees-by-country/</a>.

Stokes, B (2021) Reforming Foreign Military Financing By Byron Stokes. Marcellus Policy Analysis. <a href="https://jqas.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/03/Stokes-Analysis1.pdf">https://jqas.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/03/Stokes-Analysis1.pdf</a>.

Tamma, P. (2023 14 June). EU plans up to €72 billion in aid for Ukraine. Politico. <a href="https://www.politico.eu/article/eu-plans-e72-billion-of-new-common-debt-to-aid-ukraine/">https://www.politico.eu/article/eu-plans-e72-billion-of-new-common-debt-to-aid-ukraine/</a>.

The White House Office of the Press Secretary. (2014, November 21). FACT SHEET: U.S. Assistance to Ukraine. The White House. <a href="https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/the-press-of-fice/2014/11/21/fact-sheet-us-assistance-ukraine">https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/the-press-of-fice/2014/11/21/fact-sheet-us-assistance-ukraine</a>.

Thiessen. M (2023 30 May). This is the "America First" case for supporting Ukraine. The Washington Post. <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/2023/05/30/ukraine-counter-offensive-support-america/?utm\_campaign=wp\_follow\_marc\_a\_thiessen&+utm\_medium=e-mail&+utm\_source=newsletter&+wpisrc=nl-marcathiessen.

Trebesch, C., Antezza, A., Bushnell, K., Frank, A., Frank, P., Franz, L., Kharitonov, I., Kumar, B.,

Rebinskaya, E., & Schramm, S. (2023 7 September). The Ukraine Support Tracker: Which countries help Ukraine and how?. Kiel Institute for the World Economy.. https://www.ifw-kiel.de/topics/war-against-ukraine/ukraine-support-tracker/.

US Department of State. (2023, May 9). U.S. Security Cooperation with Ukraine. USDOS. <a href="https://www.state.gov/u-s-security-cooperation-with-ukraine/">https://www.state.gov/u-s-security-cooperation-with-ukraine/</a>.

UK Parliament. (2022). Defence spending pledges by NATO members since Russia invaded Ukraine. <a href="https://commonslibrary.parliament.uk/defence-spending-pledges-by-nato-members-since-russia-invaded-ukraine/">https://commonslibrary.parliament.uk/defence-spending-pledges-by-nato-members-since-russia-invaded-ukraine/</a>.

US Department of State. (2009 11 August). Foreign Military Financing (FMF) Available at: <a href="https://2001-2009.state.gov/t/pm/65531.htm">https://2001-2009.state.gov/t/pm/65531.htm</a>

USAID. (2023 Februry). One Year Later: Helping Ukraine Win the War and Build Lasting Peace. U.S. Agency for International Development. <a href="https://www.usaid.gov/news-information/fact-sheets/feb-2023-one-year-later-helping-ukraine-win-war-and-build-lasting-peace">https://www.usaid.gov/news-information/fact-sheets/feb-2023-one-year-later-helping-ukraine-win-war-and-build-lasting-peace</a>.

Williams, H. (2020 15 October). Responding to Russian Adventurism. Chatham House. <a href="https://www.chathamhouse.org/2020/10/us-foreign-policy-priorities/03-responding-rus-sian-adventurism">https://www.chathamhouse.org/2020/10/us-foreign-policy-priorities/03-responding-rus-sian-adventurism</a>.

Created in 1953, the Finabel committee is the oldest military organisation for cooperation between European Armies: it was conceived as a forum for reflections, exchange studies, and proposals on common interest topics for the future of its members. Finabel, the only organisation at this

- Promoting interoperability and cooperation of armies, while seeking to bring together concepts, doctrines and procedures;
- Contributing to a common European understanding of land defence issues. Finabel focuses on doctrines, trainings, and the joint environment.

Finabel aims to be a multinational-, independent-, and apolitical actor for the European Armies of the EU Member States. The Finabel informal forum is based on consensus and equality of member states. Finabel favours fruitful contact among member states' officers and Chiefs of Staff

Finabel contributes to reinforce interoperability among its member states in the framework of competes nor duplicates NATO or EU military structures but contributes to these organisations in its unique way. Initially focused on cooperation in armament's programmes, Finabel quickly shifted to the harmonisation of land doctrines. Consequently, before hoping to reach a shared should be obtained.

In the current setting, Finabel allows its member states to form Expert Task Groups for situations that require short-term solutions. In addition, Finabel is also a think tank that elaborates on current freely applied by its member, whose aim is to facilitate interoperability and improve the daily tasks



Tel: +32 (0)2 441 79 05 - GSM: +32 (0)483 712 193 E-mail: info@finabel.org

You will find our studies at www.finabel.org







